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1. Presidents Report 

SBA Community, 

It has been a very successful year both on and off 
the court. The Southern Basketball Association 
has gone from strength to strength in the past 12 
months and I want to thank everyone from our 
members, staff, coaches, parents, players through 
to our sponsors for your ongoing support. We feel 
that we have established an environment that is 
both enjoyable and safe, but above all, it has a 
real community spirit which has been our 
ultimate goal.  

Basketball as a preferred sport continues to 
produce growth rates that we have never seen 
before - continually on the rise and at times, very 
difficult to manage. While this is a nice problem to 
have, for the first time in living memory we were 
required to introduce team registration ‘caps’ on 
the number teams that each of our Domestic 
Clubs could register. We have simply reached 
capacity and there are limited solutions available 
to solve this in the short term. Coupled with the 
unforeseen delay in the completion of our new 
courts, we were pleased with the co-operation of 
our 12 Domestic Clubs to find some middle 
ground and ensure that we limit the impact of not 
being able to service our members, in particular 
our juniors. I am pleased to report that the new 
courts are now in the final stages of completion 
and in the new year, we will have 8 courts 
available with no registration ‘caps’ envisaged!!  

Once again, financially our Association is in a very 
strong position which is pleasing. As mentioned, 
participation rates are up but at the same time we 
have made some significant inroads with our 
investment strategy such as the installation of 
game video recording technology on each court, 
and a new electronic scoreboard on court 1. We 
have already met our new courts’ financial 
commitment to the Bayside City Council which 
will be due for payment in early 2024. During the 
2023-2024 year, we will start to see the financial 
impacts of the new 4 court stadium as we steadily 
manage its utilisation.  

At Board level, we are continuing to monitor 
SBA’s performance in terms of achieving its goals 
and objectives as we progress through the current 
2022-2024 Vision & Strategy that is in place. In 
2024, the SBA will celebrate its 50th year and we 
are planning a number of events to mark the 
occasion. We have formed a committee that 
consists of Board Members, Life Members and 
Domestic Club representatives which is already 
underway in the planning phase. From a 
governance and risk management perspective, I 
am pleased to report that we had no serious 
instances during this past year. 

Finally, a huge thanks to our CEO Craig Weir and 
his hard-working Operations Team, along with our 
Refereeing staff on another fantastic year. As 
always, a massive thanks to all our Domestic Clubs 
who are the lifeblood of our Association.  

Congratulations to all our Sabres representative 
teams, coaches, and support staff on what has 
been termed as our best season to date. Both our 
NBL1 Men’s and Women’s teams made playoffs 
with our Men’s team just missing out on winning 
the NBL1 South Grand Final. And to our U16.1 
Girls team who recently won the U16 Girls 
Victoria Championship (VC) Division title...we are 
exceptionally proud of you all. 

Finally, thanks to my fellow Board members. Your 
commitment and enthusiasm make it very 
enjoyable and a pleasure to be a part of.  

Best wishes to all and looking forward to another 
successful year.  

 

 

 

Phil McFarlane 
SBA President  
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2. CEO’s Report 
 

This time last year we were hoping the four new 
courts would be available in the first half of 2023 
but unfortunately the builder went into 
Administration. I am pleased to confirm that 
works are well and truly underway again and are 
scheduled for completion by the end of January 
2024, only four more months to go. 

2023 has been a challenging year for our Junior 
Domestic Competition with continuous growth 
year on year forcing the SBA to cap registrations 
to maintain the status quo on the number of byes 
in each age group. Whilst we will always incur 
byes in most competitions, the new courts will 
have a major positive impact on this issue moving 
forward. 

Our NBL1 program was an amazing experience for 
all of our players, coaches, officials and members 
with the men’s team finishing 2nd and the 
women’s team finishing 7th; a great effort by all. I 
would like to take this opportunity to 
congratulate our two head coaches Kerryn 
Mitchell and David Barlow along with all of their 
supporting staff for a great journey that the SBA 
members were fortunate to participate in. 

The SBA will continue to invest in the future for all 
our members with two major projects completed 
this year. 

1. Glory League  

All junior games and VJBL games are now 
recorded at Tulip Street enabling players, 
coaches, families and friends to view them 
without having to be at the stadium. 

2. Scoreboard on court 1  

A major initiative to enhance the game day 
experience of our NBL 1 home games and provide 
state-of-the-art advertising for our growing 
number of sponsors. 

Our junior VJBL Sabres program continues to grow 
with 895 registrations for the 2023/24 season 
tryouts, a great result. 

Other programs including Bee Ball, Daytime 
Ladies, All Abilities, Walking Basketball and 
Daytime Ladies Skill Development continue to 
develop and grow. 

Thank you to our Referees for what can be a 
challenging task at times, but I would like to take 
this opportunity to remind all of our members 
that without them, we would not have any games 
at all. Every SBA referee we have is the son or 
daughter of someone, let’s make sure we treat 
them like we treat our own. 

With a restructure to the Operations team I would 
like to welcome and acknowledge the following 
key appointments and changes. 

• Simon Giovannoni, Director of Coaching 
Men/Boys 

• Rachael Vanderwal, Director of Coaching 
Women/Girls 

• Evan Vallance, Assistant Director of Coaching 
Men/Boys 

• TBC, Assistant Director of Coaching, 
Women/Girls 

• Dannielle Maclellan, Finance Manager 

Margaret Bell and Nathan Crosswell left the SBA 
this year to pursue other opportunities, I would 
like to thank them for their service and 
contribution and wish them all the best in the 
future. 

The Operations team has been great to work with 
over the last year; Simon, Vicki, Sophie, Emma 
and Louise, thank you for all of your support. I 
could not imagine managing the SBA without the 
time and effort you all provide for our members; 
thank you. 

Lastly and most importantly, thank you to the SBA 
Board - Phil, Gerrik, Natalie, Anne-Maree, Dean, 
Jason, Kath and Michelle - our twelve Domestic 
Presidents and their Committees, volunteer 
coaches, assistant coaches and team mangers 
along with our sponsors and everybody making a 
contribution to enable the SBA to be a key 
provider to the Bayside community.  

Craig Weir 
SBA Chief Executive Officer
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3. Secretary’s Report 
 

Board Meetings 

A quorum was present at all 2023 Board Meetings.  A resignation of one board member – Kath 
Fordham-King – occurred in March 2023.  Michelle Scalzi was appointed to a casual vacancy in March 
2023 to replace Kath.  The board thanks Kath for her significant contribution to the board over the 
last 3 years.  

Meetings were chaired by the President Phil McFarlane.  All Board Members actively participated in 
robust and challenging discussions, with a diversity of opinions expressed.  All decisions were 
documented in minutes and conflicts of interest were noted. Board and strategic items are tracked in 
an action register and progress is reviewed at each Board Meeting. 

An Extraordinary General Meeting was also held on 1st May 2023 to vote to amend the Constitution 
to change the financial year to end 30 June.  This vote was passed unanimously.  

Pauline Pawsey from Sports Admin Plus was appointed to take minutes at Board meetings and 
commenced at the June 2023 board meeting. 

All formally accepted meeting minutes are accessible on the SBA website here. 

 

 

Anne-Maree Nunan 
SBA Secretary 
 

2023 Board Meeting Attendance
Board Member Position Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep TOTAL
Phil McFarlane President n/a ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ 8
Gerrik Gratz Vice President n/a ✔ ✔ X ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ 7
Anne-Maree Nunan Secretary n/a ✔ ✔ X ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ 7
Natalie Hughes Treasurer n/a ✔ ✔ ✔ X ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ 7
Dean Cartwright Director n/a ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ X ✔ 7
Jason Shugg Director n/a X ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ X 6
Kath Fordham-King Director n/a X ✔ 1
Michelle Scalzi Director ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ ✔ X 5

https://www.southernbasketball.com.au/board-profiles-and-minutes/
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4. Treasurers Report 
 

I am pleased to present the Treasurer's Report 
for the Southern Basketball Association (SBA) 
for the 10-month period ending 30 June 2023. 
This report reflects a notable change to our 
financial reporting year, as approved at an 
Extraordinary General Meeting (EGM) held on 
Monday 1st May 2023. 

The basis of this change was to transition our 
reporting year from 31 August to 30 June. The 
decision to align with the Australian financial 
year was made to facilitate better financial and 
cash flow planning, simplify our financial 
reporting, and align our audit reporting process 
with the domestic season break that now falls 
mid-year between the Autumn and Spring 
seasons. 

Financial Highlights 

1. Strong Profit Result: A robust profit result 
was delivered for the 10-month period ending 
30 June 2023. Profit for this period stands at 
$640,279, a significant lift compared to the 
$261,730 profit reported for the full fiscal year 
2022.  The prior year result was partially 
impacted by Covid, and this current year 
participation bounced back strongly to reach 
our highest player and team numbers in the 
domestic competition and junior rep program 
on record.  The positive financial impact of this 
was revenue growth in entrance takings 
(+27%) and domestic competition registrations 
(+12%). Junior rep program revenue also grew 
strongly (+19%), along with our holiday and 
outreach programs (+26%).  Positive operating 
expense variances were achieved mainly due 
to the 10-month reporting period vs 12 months 
last year. 

2. Healthy Cash Reserves: The cash balance 
has seen a substantial increase during this 10-
month period. It has grown from $1.2 million at 
the start of the period to $2.2 million as of 30 
June 2023. This growth in cash reserves 
provides financial stability and positions SBA 
to make the $1m payment due to Bayside City 
Council upon completion of the new courts, 
and to plan for future investments to support 
operating requirements for our expanded 
facilities and competition growth. 

3. Cost Management: Delays to the 
completion date for the new courts has 

positively impacted our profit result and cash 
reserves. Operating costs were budgeted to 
increase during this period to support the new 
courts expansion and did not eventuate.  
There was one addition to the team this year – 
a marketing and social media coordinator.  We 
also continued to build on our asset 
investment strategy, with the installation of 
game recording technology for all courts and a 
large screen scoreboard for court 1. 

Outlook 

SBA remains committed to its mission of 
providing a high-quality basketball experience 
for players, spectators, and staff. Our financial 
strategic outlook includes two key focus areas: 

1. Facilities Investment: We are dedicated to 
continuing to review and invest in our facilities 
and game day technology. This ensures that 
our players and spectators enjoy a top-tier 
basketball experience and sustains our 
position as a premier basketball association. 

2. Player and Community Development: We 
are committed to enhancing our strategy and 
investments in the development of our 
representative teams, players, referees, and 
coaches. Additionally, grassroots and all-
inclusive community programs will receive 
increased attention and space to expand using 
the new courts. These initiatives are vital in 
nurturing basketball talent at all levels and 
promoting inclusivity within our community. 

 
Natalie Hughes 
SBA Treasurer 
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Appendix 1: Financial Reports 
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